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YOUTH COUNCIL
MINUTES
Wednesday, January 9, 2013
Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board
439 South Union Street

Lawrence, MA  01843
Youth Council MEMBERS PRESENT:
Howard Allen, Irene Chalek, Brad Howell, Steve Noroian, Michael Strem, Heidi Riccio, Megan Shea, Cal William
MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS ABSENT:

Marina Acosta, Janet Allison, Tom Connors, April Lyskowsky, Linda Piergeorge, Beverly DeSalvo, Ed Fitzgerald, Barbara Richards, Donna Rivera, Ed Warnshuis, Ellen Weinhold
MVWIB STAFF PRESENT:

Mary Kivell, Cristy Gomez, Barbara Zeimetz, Susan Almono
OTHERS:
Lisa Coy, Denise Perrault
I.
Call to Order
A quorum being present, Cal Williams called the meeting to order at 11:45 a.m.
II.
Approval of December 12, 2012 Minutes
Cal then called for a motion to approve the minutes of the December 12, 2012 meeting.
Motion by Megan Shea seconded by Irene Chalek to approve the minutes of the December 12, 2012 Youth Council meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.
III.
YouthWorks Participants’ Survey Results
Cristy Gomez said that there is a copy of our YouthWorks Participants’ Survey Results in the meeting packets and is very similar to the state survey which was reported on last month.  Our data shows 136 surveys returned out of a possible 178.  41% reported that this was their first job as opposed to 36% statewide.  The majority were satisfied with the program and placement.  Cristy did say that only 68% indicated that they liked the work readiness training which the state mandates they participate in every year.  Megan Shea said that could possibly be because they are older youth and don’t think they need it.  Cristy continued stating that 53% reported that the program helped them plan for a career and see the link between jobs and a career.  There is also a push for youth to have portfolios with 69% reporting they don’t have one.  We are building this in as a workshop requirement.  Cristy explained that a portfolio includes a resume, employment skills, awards, and career aspirations.  Overall the comments were mostly good with the exception being they were not happy being paid every two weeks.
Megan Shea said that 41% reported no work experience and 64% reported this as their first job experience.  She recommended encouraging them to ask for a letter of reference from their summer jobs employers.  Cal asked what the issues were with payment and Cristy said that they were being paid with debit cards which presented problems with funds not being available and the bank and office closed on the weekend when youth were paid on Fridays.  She said that this was a learning experience.
Megan asked about the age breakdown of the 278 youth and Cristy reported that it is was mostly 16-18 year olds and reflects our population.

Denise Perrault said that she raised the matter of social media skills to the Greater Lawrence Technical School Committee.  She said that youth are not utilizing or know how to use LinkedIn towards a career and a recent television report stated that only 30% of youth use it.  Howard Allen reported that 30% is typical as LinkedIn is mostly for adults or older youth in professional careers.  Howard said that most of his colleagues are not involved with the high school level in their group.  Denise said that she feels that it should be part of the discussion.  Discussion followed on the dangers of social media for young adults and privacy settings.
Cal then said that he wants to get youth issues on the agenda for the next Quarterly MVWIB meeting and try to engage more private sector employers.  Lisa Coy mentioned bringing up summer jobs.  Brad Howell asked about the funding stream for the summer jobs and Cristy and Barbara said it is funded with state funds administered through Commonwealth Corporation.
IV.
Discussion on Youth Training Options
Barbara Zeimetz reported for Rafael Abislaiman who was ill stating she is not sure where the discussion needs to go but that there is a little money left that we would like to obligate for youth services.  We have had preliminary meetings on how to use the funds and would like to provide some level of services for high school dropouts.  We are not getting away from the emphasis on obtaining a high school diploma or GED.  Barbara said that in the past we have funded group programs with an education and occupational skills component.  What we found is once the participants get a job, they don’t complete the education component.  We have also funded ITAs for youth with high school diplomas or GEDs.

We are looking for a model to possibly do a group program and firm up the link for kids with high level academic ability who can come in and achieve fairly quickly.  We could provide occupational skills training once they get the high school diploma or GED.  Barbara said that maybe we should look at one or two group trainings but we don’t have too much money.  We need to figure this out in the next month by so we can get the money obligated and people in to training.  Barbara said she would like the Youth Council’s input.
Irene Chalek asked if we have kids combining education and occupational skills are we working closely with the employers not to give them a job if they don’t complete the education component.  Barbara Zeimetz said that we have employers and youth sign contracts but realistically they do what they want.  There was discussion on GED programs and the fact that many vendors receive funding to provide this training.  Brad Howell said that he sometimes feels that we try to be too much while acknowledging we have federal outcomes to comply with.  He said that it is difficult to do much with $80,000 and if they give us more funds we could reach more youth.  We need more resources to link businesses to job.  We need people who find out what are the barriers and work one on one with people and tie into existing GED programs.
Barbara said that she feels that we make a distinct education requirement for a low income adult who needs to find a job to live.  With 16, 17, and 18 year olds we have a chance to change their lives for the rest of their lives.  She said that the demand is huge and the dollars aren’t there.  Denise Perrault relayed a story of a young person who she tried to help with his GED to no avail.
Lisa Coy suggested a program with an outcome of graduating with a GED or post secondary school or a job.  She mentioned having a 12 week unpaid internship.  Mike Strem asked what kind of internship and Lisa said a defined internship related to what they need.  Barbara said almost like an OJT training plan.  Heidi Riccio suggested a stipend and pay back upon completion.  An example she mentioned is a stipend of $1,200 with a payback of $600 to demonstrate commitment.

Cal Williams said that we have heard some good information and asked folks to send their ideas to Barbara electronically for consideration.  Barbara said that she welcomes any new ideas.
V.
“Amp It Up Program” Overview
Susan Almono presented the “Amp It Up Program” overview.  Susan explained that it is a $10,000 grant from MassDevelopment for a campaign to promote careers in manufacturing in school through connecting activities program operating in Lawrence, Methuen, Haverhill High School, Greater Lawrence and Whittier Technical Schools and the Lawrence Learning Center.  Our hope is to encourage youth to stay in school, go in to post secondary training, and land a well paying skilled craftsman job on an advanced manufacturing career pathway.  We will be distributing flyers, posters and brochures to inform about manufacturing jobs.  They will be given to the guidance department and school administrators.  We will also be doing public service announcements and activities in schools that include presentations by local manufacturing firms after school so parents can attend.  Susan said that we will promote a career fair highlighting manufacturing careers and job shadowing.  These activities will occur over the next six months.
Cristy spoke about a poster contest for all the schools involved with a first (the poster), second (brochure), and third prize and asked that they be mailed by February 1st.  She also requester that they not be sent electronically as it could overload our server.  We will be mailing the information by Friday and will include release forms.
Heidi Riccio said that she would see that it gets on the schools website and facebook page.  Irene Chalek asked about an advanced manufacturing association that could be invited to do a ½ day conference.  Barbara Zeimetz explained that we have partnered with North Shore, Lowell and Metro North WIBs regarding manufacturing and all the career centers and mayor employers are involved.  Heidi Riccio said she would share a link geared to high school students on the importance of trade skills.  Irene also said that it is important to consider an internship where the intern gets back something and Barbara said that employers also consider the exposure to very expensive equipment where a mistake on a piece can be extremely costly.
VI.
Partner’s Information
Cal then asked if there is any further information on the STEM initiative and Mike Strem reported on a meeting in Newburyport with school representatives and teachers on how to do it and he noted that nothing penetrates the curriculum.  All initiatives are extracurricular.  Howard Allen said that there is some disconnect between school departments and STEM educated students.  There is nothing taught in the classroom except a few students in discreet math.  If we use a machine shop for example that needs a machinist, that machinist needs math and experience using a computer to get information.  They also need to understand programs and be able to write programs.  Classrooms are not educating students to do that.  DOE has been on a 20 year track to get everyone accredited.  Curriculum is changing but not in public schools.  Teachers are bound by absolute parameters on what they can teach.
A question was posed on whether a district with more underprivileged gets more attention than those more affluent districts.  Heidi Riccio said that many educators in lower socio economic districts don’t hold their students to a higher standard.  She said that in her experience there are programs with the same demographics that are successful and some that are not.  Those that do succeed are proof that they can be held to higher standards and should be.  Barbara spoke about her experience on a subcommittee for the receivership in LPS and they looked a curriculum.  She believes that education programs need context.  Youth would be more engaged if they see the value of what they are being taught.
Heidi said that we need to focus on what is in our control and do what we can to get students employable.
VII.
Adjournment
Having no further business Steve Noroian made a motion to adjourn seconded by Howard Allen.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell
Mary Kivell
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